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Chairman: Cllr Graham Bowles 

Parish Clerk: Joanne Peters, Neutral Farm House, Mill Lane, Butley. IP12 3PA

Tel: 01394 459400, E-Mail: blaxhallparishclerk@gmail.com
________________________________________________________________________
     MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY 6TH SEPTEMBER 2017 AT 7:30PM IN BLAXHALL VILLAGE HALL 

Present:    
Cllr Graham Bowles (Chairman)
Cllr Shane Pictor (Vice Chairman)



Cllr Maggie Jennings


Cllr Jeff Hume




Cllr Karen Baker
In attendance: Joanne Peters – Parish Clerk.  There were no members of the public present.

1. Public Forum
There were no members of the public present.
2. To receive apologies for absence
Apologies were accepted from Cllr Herring.  The Chairman reported that Mike Plant had recently resigned from the Parish Council.  The Chairman offered thanks to Mike Plant for all his services carried out whilst serving as a Parish Councillor.
3.
To receive Councillors' Declarations of Interest
There were none. 

      3.1 – To consider any Dispensations    
      None received.
4. Report by County Cllr Andrew Reid
County Cllr Reid gave a verbal report.  Full copy of report attached to the minutes.
      Report by District Cllr Ray Herring

District Cllr Herring had sent his apologies.  No written report had been received.

      Reports from Village Organizations

      PCC – Apologies had been received from Mike Cowling.  A written report had been received, 

      as was read by the Clerk as follows:-
      St Peter’s Church has a new leader:

      St Peter’s Parochial Church Council (PCC) is delighted that the Rev. Rachel Cornish is now 
      working amongst us as the new Priest-in-Charge for the Alde River Benefice. We look forward 
      to a period of stability in the life of the Church following the rather unsettled period since Rev 
      Barrie Slater retired in February 2014. Rachel’s contact details may be found on the insert in 
      each month’s ‘Ebb and Flow’.

      Retirement of Rev. Nigella Youngs-Dunnett
      It was recently announced that Nigella, the Assistant Priest for the Benefice, wished to take 
      retirement from her ministry in the Benefice with effect from 2nd September. We wish Nigella 
      all the best for the next phase of her life.  There is a Blaxhall parish collection ongoing for a 
      farewell gift and there is also a card which is available for anyone to sign. Anyone who wishes 
      to be involved in either of these activities should contact Mike Cowling, Secretary to the St 
      Peter’s PCC, by 12th September at the latest; tel 07747 866617.

      Confirmation
      The St Peter’s congregation is looking forward to the Confirmation at 7pm on Sunday 10th 
      September, by the Bishop of Dunwich, of 4 members of the Smith family, parents Angie & 
      Allan, and two of their sons, Liam and Sean. All are welcome to join us for the service and 
      refreshments afterwards.

      Harvest Festival, Lunch and Produce Auction
      The next major event in the Church’s calendar is the Harvest Festival on Sunday 8th October. 
      Anyone who wishes a ticket for lunch in the Village Hall should contact Sheila Scopes on 01728 
      688178. All are welcome, both at the 11am service and the lunch afterwards.      
      Report from Blaxhall Commons & Open Spaces Charitable Trust
      Cllr Hume reported that Rod West had recently given an extremely informative talk to which he 
      Provided details.   He confirmed the Trust had now advertised for a replacement for Nigel 
      Suckling in preparation for when he steps down in November 2017.  Cllr Hume confirmed two 
      litter picks were to be held during October 2017.  Finally, he advised the Trust were planning to 
      use the results of the recent studies carried out by the Suffolk Wildlife Trust to reengage with 
      landowners.

      Blaxhall Ship 
      The Chairman reported that Mike and Jane had now left and that Rob was now the replacement 
      landlord and he was already making improvements.
5. To approve the draft minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 5th July 2017
       The draft minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Wednesday 5th July 2017 had been 
       circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting.  Approval was Proposed by Cllr Jennings, 

       Seconded by Cllr Pictor.  4 in Favour, 1 Abstention.
6. Matters arising from the Parish Council meeting held on 5th July 2017
There were none.
7.
Parish Clerk's Report

      The Clerk confirmed she had reported all matters highlighted relating to highways at the July 
      Parish Council meeting to SC Highways.  She reported she had also written to Mr Hayward 
      regarding the condition of the road at Pump Square.
      Glass Recycling Bank – The Clerk confirmed the glass recycling bank was due to be removed 
      from Blaxhall Youth Hostel.  It was agreed the Village Hall would not be a suitable location for 

      a bottle bank and therefore the Chairman agreed to make enquires to the Blaxhall Ship to see if 
      they would be willing to site one, if possible.
8.
      Parish Council Business
      8.1 – Parish Council Co-option
      The Clerk confirmed that no applicants had come forward to apply for the vacancies.  The 

      Chairman suggested that due to lack of applicants it may be worth discussing again the 

      possibility of reducing the number of Parish Council members from 9 to 7.

      8.2 – Renewal of Natural England Stewardship (Big Common) – To receive an update
      The Clerk provided an update.  Cllr Pictor raised concerns if the funding from Government 
      was discontinued due to Brexit who would be liable to pay SWT’s fees.  The Chairman 
      suggested within the new 5-year agreement to SWT there should be a Break Clause stating that 
      if this funding was to stop the Parish Council would have the option to terminate the agreement.  
      The Chairman gave details of the recent meeting held with SWT & Natural England on Blaxhall 

      Big Common and reported on the trees suggested for felling.  He reported some Pine Trees were 
      due to be felled but at this meeting it had been suggested that these should remain.  However, 

      the since this meeting the Chairman confirmed he had visited the area where the pines are sited 
      and stated he felt in fact these trees could be felled.  He advised that following an e-mail 

      consultation he had since informed SWT of this decision. 
     8.3 - To consider correspondence received from SCDC – Public Space Protection Orders   

     – For Consultation
     A copy of this correspondence had been circulated to all Councillors.  There was a brief 
     discussion and it was agreed there was no need for the Parish Council to respond.
  9.
Environment Matters – To report on any matters relating to Highways, Footpaths and
              Allotments etc. in order to consider any actions required
     Vehicle Activated Speed sign – Cllr Hume provided information regarding the statistics to date.         

     He reported the data had recorded that 750 motorists were exceeding 30mph when passing Lime 

     Tree Farm and the worst times for speeding were between 8:00 & 9:00am and 5:00 & 6:00pm.    

     He reported when the sign had been sited outside Blaxhall Youth Hostel 354 motorists had been 

     recorded exceeding the 30mph speed limit and one motorist had been driving at 65mph past this 
     location.  The worst time was between 7:00 & 8:00am on weekdays.  It was suggested that if 
     Suffolk Constabulary were planning to carry speed checks out they should attend during these 
     hours.  

     There was a brief discussion regarding flooding within the village and it was agreed this matter 

     would continue to be monitored. 

    10.         Planning Matters

      10.1 - Applications received since the last meeting

      None received

      10.2. To consider any applications received prior to the meeting at the discretion of the   

      Chairman
      None received


      10.3. Update on Existing Applications

      Nothing to report 

      13.4 - Suffolk Coastal Local Plan Issues and Options Consultation Document – To consider 
      correspondence received
      The Clerk and Chairman gave details regarding the document received. There was an in-depth 
      discussion regarding the sites listed for possible development.  It was agreed the Chairman 

      along with Cllrs Pictor and Baker would attend a 1-2-1 briefing at SCDC in order for them to 

      compile a response to SCDC.

    11.         Finance
      Bank Balances as at 31/7/17: A/C 10796573 - £9,039.38, A/C 90184039 - £7,213.02

      Payments since the last meeting

      Jo Jones Salary (August’17) – £189.63

      Jo Jones (Transparency Code) - £34.10
      11.1 Payments to be approved:-

      Jo Jones Expenses - £34.10

      Jo Jones (Transparency Code) - £33.15

      HMRC (PAYE – Jo Jones) - £142.20        

      Shane Pictor (Newsletter) - £45.00

      LCPAS (Annual Subscription) - £80.00

      BDO (External Audit Fee) - £120.00

      Aon (Insurance Renewal) - £ 216.31
      Suffolk Coastal Norse Ltd (Removal of Asbestos) - £546.00
      Approval for the above payments was Proposed by Cllr Hume, Seconded by Cllr Jennings. 

      All in Favour.

      11.2 To Approve the completion of the 2016/17 Annual Return 
      The Clerk reported there had been No Matters Arising as a result of the External Audit carried 
      out by BDO.  Approval for the completion of the 2016/17 Annual Return was Proposed by Cllr 
      Pictor, Seconded by Cllr Jennings.  All in Favour. 
      11.3 Clerk’s Salary Review 
      The Clerk gave details regarding the 2017 Salary Scales.  It was Unanimously Agreed that the 
      Clerk’s salary should rise by one Spinal Column Point. 

      11.4 Parish Council Insurance Renewal 
      The Clerk had tabled a paper for all Councillors providing details regarding the quotations 
      received.  Approval to renew the Parish Councils Insurance Policy with Aon Ltd was Proposed 
      by Cllr Jennings, Seconded by Cllr Baker.  All in Favour.  
  


12.       Correspondence

            12.1 – To consider correspondence received from Woodbridge & District Motor Cycle Club

            A copy of this correspondence had been circulated to all Councillors.  Some concerns were raised 
            regarding noise levels and speeding motorcyclists to which Cllr Pictor provided clarification.  It 

            was agreed the Parish Council had No Objections to the two-day event being held however, it 

            was agreed the Clerk would respond stating the Parish Council would like some consultation 

            between both parties prior to the event regarding signage and movement of traffic.
     12.2 – Suffolk’s Energy Gateway - Village by pass - Have your say

     A copy of this correspondence had been circulated to all Councillors.  The Chairman provided 
     details regarding the exhibitions to be held.  It was agreed Councillors would submit any 
     comments to the Clerk in response of this consultation.
13.       Chairman's Notices

     Village Hall/Playing Field – The Chairman reported that the late June Rope had left a donation 

     from her estate of £5,000 to Blaxhall Village Hall/Playing Field.  He confirmed it had been 

     agreed this money would be spent on a covered seating area to which he provided details.  The 

     Chairman reported the AGM was due to be held on Wednesday 4th October 2017.
     Allotment Committee – The Chairman reported he was still currently Acting Chairman of this 

     Committee but it was hoped a replacement Chairman would be voted in soon.  He provided 

     details regarding the costs obtained from SC Norse for the hire of a skip to remove the asbestos.  

     There were No Objections to the cost of £546.00 to be added to the list of items to pay above.
     There was a brief discussion regarding whom would be responsible for paying for the removal of 

     the asbestos from the Stone Common allotments.  It was agreed the Chairman would raise this 

     matter at the forthcoming Allotment Committee meeting.

14.       Any other matters arising
    There were none.
15.       Questions/comments/items for the Parish Council Meeting to be held on Wednesday 1st 

            November 2017
    Review and Approve the 2018/19 Budget.

16.       Public Forum
            There were no members of the public present.

There being no further discussion the Chairman thanked the Council for their attendance and formally closed the meeting at 8:50pm

Signed:  ...........................................  Chairman 
             Date:   .....................................................
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